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AT A GLANCE
� The SKIES UNLIMITED

MEET THE INSTRUCTORS
EVENT is 5:30-7 p.m. July 23 at
Patch Community Center, 320
Pope Avenue, with tours of the fa-
cility, refreshments and class in-
formation. Call 913-684-3207 or
text 913-704-7595 for more infor-
mation.

� Registration for VACA-
TION BIBLE SCHOOL is ongo-
ing through Aug. 5. See page B3
for more information or call 913-
290-0651.

� The Combined Arms Re-
search Library’s SUMMER
READING PROGRAM for all

ages runs through Aug. 5. Sign up
and log reading time to earn
prizes at https://carl.beanstack.
org.

� The Friends of the Frontier
Army Museum PIONEER FIELD
DAY AND SCAVENGER HUNT
is 10 a.m. to noon July 27 at the
Frontier Army Museum.

Army Corrections Brigade
welcomes new commander

Buffalo Soldiers Day
events planned

for July 26
by Fort Leavenworth Garrison Public Affairs Office

Fort Leavenworth will commemorate Buffalo Soldiers
Day with a ceremony at 9 a.m. July 26 at the Frontier Con-
ference Center.

Lt. Gen. Milford H. Beagle Jr., Combined Arms Center
and Fort Leavenworth commanding general, will provide
opening remarks, followed by Gen. Gary M. Brito, U.S.
Army Training and Doctrine Command commanding gen-
eral, who will be the distinguished guest speaker for the
event.

The ceremony will pay tribute to the contributions and
selfless service of the celebrated Buffalo Soldiers who
helped protect the nation’s westward expansion by building
roads, providing security to wagon trains, participating in
significant military actions, and even serving as some of
the first national park rangers. 

On July 24, 1992, President George H. W. Bush pro-
claimed that July 28 be known as Buffalo Soldiers Day. This
date memorializes the action taken by Congress on July 28,
1866, to establish the 9th and 10th Cavalry Regiments, and
the 38th, 39th, 40th and 41st Infantry Regiments.

“Despite suffering the discrimination and the injustice
that plagued all black Americans during the days of segre-
gation, the members of the 9th and 10th Cavalry regiments
served with pride and distinction,” Bush said in In his
proclamation.

Following the ceremony, guided tours and discussions
about Buffalo Soldiers will be offered from 10-11 a.m. at
the Buffalo Soldier Monument. The tours will be facilitated
by members of the Alexander Madison Chapter of Kansas
City Buffalo Soldiers, dressed in period Buffalo Soldier uni-
forms.

More discussions about the contributions of Buffalo
Soldiers in American history will be offered from 11 a.m. to
noon at the Frontier Army Museum.

All three Buffalo Soldiers Day events are open to the
public. The ceremony will also be live streamed on the Fort
Leavenworth Facebook page at https://www.facebook.
com/USAGLeavenworth/.

Back to School! See page A3

International CGSOC students
declared honorary citizens

by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leav-
enworth Lamp Editor

Outgoing Army Correc-
tions Brigade Commander
Col. Kevin Payne relin-
quished command to in-
coming ACB Commander
Col. Douglas Curtis in a
ceremony, hosted by Army
Corrections Command
Commander Brig. Gen.
Sarah Albrycth, July 12 on
Main Parade.

“Thank you all, those
here and tuning in by
livestream, as we mark this
significant day in the Army
Corrections Brigade recog-
nizing these two phenome-
nal leaders,” Albrycth said.
“Today’s milestone in their
careers is small compared to
their many accomplish-
ments — a few of which I
will share — and with a
combined 54 years of serv-
ice excellence leading
America’s finest soldiers,
civilians and families with
integrity, professionalism
and care.”

Albrycth commended
the brigade’s soldiers for
serving with dignity, deter-
mination and discipline.

“As correctional experts,

there is no space for letting
personal or professional
standards fall.  There is no
excuse for coming short of
our Army values. As correc-
tional professionals, I know
of no circumstance in
which these soldiers won’t
step up to whatever the
mission requires, no matter
the risk to their personal
safety and their lives,” she
said. “These women and
men often see other service
members at their worst,
and yet the Griffin soldiers
and civilians maintain the
highest of standards in
every situation, no matter
the harm or insult they
might face. But that’s ex-
pected when led by Colonel
Kevin Payne, who personi-
fies this elevated standard.”

She said that in Payne’s
two years as ACB com-
mander, commandant of
the U.S. Disciplinary Bar-
racks, and deputy com-
mander of Army
Corrections Command, he
accomplished and excelled
at many things, including
establishing an ACC direct
reporting unit, maintaining
a 96 percent civilian hiring

rate since establishing the
DRU, meeting the Title 10
inmate welfare and rehabil-
itation mission, overseeing
new programs and in-
creased opportunities that

related to a 40 percent re-
duction in inmate discipli-
nary infraction, perfect
reaccreditation audit scores
for both facilities, and es-
tablished the ACB Wellness

Program.
“He is not only a re-

markable leader, but a stew-
ard of strategic leadership,”
she said. “During his time
in command, Kevin pro-

vided the ACB with strate-
gic vision and focus, inspir-
ing everyone to critically
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Incoming Army Corrections Brigade Commander Col. Douglas Curtis accepts the colors from Army Correc-
tions Command Commander Brig. Gen. Sarah Albrycth during his change of command with outgoing ACB
Commander Col. Kevin Payne July 12 on Main Parade.

SEE ACB CHANGE OF
COMMAND| A5

by Colbie Fairley/Fort Leavenworth Garrison
Public Affairs Intern

The City of Leavenworth hosted
International Military Students' Hon-
orary Citizens Day July 16 at River-
front Community Center in
Leavenworth.

This event takes place in honor of
international military students attend-
ing the Command and General Staff
Officer Course for their achievements,
studies and service.

Students were welcomed by Leav-
enworth Mayor Griff Martin, as well
as fellow city commissioners. During
the event, students were encouraged to
ask questions pertaining to Leaven-
worth's history and governance. The
students were also addressed by the
president of the Leavenworth and
Lansing Chamber of Commerce and
Leavenworth Fire and Police Depart-
ment representatives.

International Field Studies Pro-
gram Chair David Bornn Jr. said the

event has been occurring for more
than three decades, and that more
than 120 international students are in
the 2024-25 CGSOC class.

Near the end of the event, the in-

ternational students were presented
with certificates, deeming them as
honorary citizens of the City of Leav-
enworth.
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International military students listen to briefings by city representatives
and socialize during the City of Leavenworth's International Students'
Honorary Citizens Day July 16 at Riverfront Community Center in Leav-
enworth. The annual event honors and informs incoming international
Command and General Staff Officers Course students.
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Reveille, Retreat, Taps review

by Fort Leavenworth Lamp
Staff Report

Drums and bugles have
long been used by the
Army to direct troops in
battle and signal events
during the duty day. Drums
fell out of favor in the 19th
century, but bugle call tra-
ditions have persisted and
can still be heard at most
Army posts at least a few
times per day.

On Fort Leavenworth,
actual bugles have been re-
placed with recordings,
concentrating the calls in
areas where soldiers are
likely to be gathered for
duty or training and away
from most on-post hous-
ing.

The first bugle call of
the day is “Reveille,” which
sounds at 6:30 a.m. for the
traditional raising of the
national colors. The na-
tional colors in front of the
Lewis and Clark Center are
illuminated and are not
raised or lowered on a daily
basis.

At 5 p.m., when the na-
tional colors are tradition-
ally lowered, “Retreat” and
“To the Colors” are played. 

Weeknights at 9 p.m.,
“Taps” is played.

Service members were
taught their first day in uni-
form what to do when
these bugle calls sound.
They face the flag — or to-
ward the music if the flag is
not visible — come to at-
tention and render the
hand salute for “Reveille”
and “To the Colors.” Serv-
ice members not in uni-
form, civilians and family
members should face the
flag or music, remove any
headgear and hold their
right hand over the heart
until the last note ends. Vet-
erans and service members
in civilian clothes also have
the option to render the
hand salute.

Drivers hearing the calls
should pull over and stop,
exit their vehicle safely and
render the suitable honors.
Because of safety concerns,
drivers on Fort Leaven-

worth’s Grant Avenue
should stop and remain in
their vehicles until the last
note of the bugle call ends.

Bugle calls have sounded

at Fort Leavenworth since
the post was established in
1827. Those who work and
live on the historic post are
encouraged to continue to

honor the national colors
during the bugle calls in a
safe, proper and respectful
manner.

by Katie Peterson/Former Fort Leavenworth Lamp Staff
Writer

There are etiquette rules that must be followed
when the U.S. flag is on display.

According to the U.S. Flag Code, Flag Day, cele-
brated June 14, is one of several holidays when the
U.S. flag should be flown, if it is not already flown
year-round.

Outdoors:
• The flag is typically flown from sunrise to

sunset but can be displayed 24/7 if it is properly il-
luminated during the night hours. 

• The flag should be taken down during in-
clement weather unless an all-weather flag (gener-
ally made of nylon) is used. 

• When flying on an in-ground flagpole, the
length of the flag should be between one-fourth
and one-third the length of the pole. 

• The flag should always be flown right-side up
unless it signals dire distress in situations of ex-
treme danger to life or property.

• Other flags, such as state flags, can be dis-
played on the same flagpole with the U.S. flag, but
they must be below the national flag; other na-
tions’ flags must never be flown on the same flag-
pole as the U.S. flag.

• If other flags are displayed on different poles
of the same height, the U.S. flag must be displayed
on the viewer’s left. 

Indoors:
• The flag can be hung on the wall either verti-

cally or horizontally as long as the union side is to
the viewer’s top left. 

• During speeches, if on a pole, the flag should
be placed to the speaker’s right. 

Half-staff days:
Flags should be flown at half-staff for the fol-

lowing holidays:
• Peace Officers Memorial Day on May 15 
• Memorial Day (until noon) the last Monday

in May
• Korean War Veterans Armistice Day on July

27
• Patriots Day on Sept. 11
• National Firefighters Memorial Day the first

Sunday in October
• Pearl Harbor Remembrance Day on Dec. 7
Flags should also be flown at half-staff by

proclamation of the president of the United States
or a state governor. This often occurs with the
death of a primary government leader, including a
president or former president, a vice president,
governors or members of Congress. 

Other protocols:
• The flag must never touch the ground.
• The flag should never be used as a covering

for a statue or monument.
• The flag should never be used to hold or carry

anything. 
• The flag should never be used in such a way

that would result in it being torn, dirtied or dam-
aged.

•The flag should not have anything placed on
it, attached to it or marked on it.

Retiring the
flag:

Flags that are
worn or deemed
unrepairable
should be prop-
erly retired,
preferably by
burning; however,
they can also be
dropped off at
any Veterans of
Foreign Wars post
or acceptable col-
lection recepta-
cles for proper
disposal.

Fort Leaven-
worth has two collection bins for retired flags, in-
cluding one at the Fort Leavenworth Recycling
Center on West Warehouse Road and one in the
Fort Leavenworth Post Exchange parking lot.

Follow rules
for U.S. flag

display

Properly respond
to daily bugle calls
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Sgt. James Suggs, Headquarters and Headquarters Company, U.S. Disciplinary
Barracks, and Sgt. Eric Williams, 526th Military Police Company, 40th MP Intern-
ment and Resettlement Battalion, salute as Spc. Charles Hofmann, HHC, USDB,
lowers the colors for Retreat March 12, 2012, outside the USDB. The national col-
ors in front of the Lewis and Clark Center are illuminated and are not raised or
lowered on a daily basis.

Photo by Prudence Siebert

Flag disposal bin in the
Post Exchange parking lot.



Aug. 13 is 1st day of school
Back to School!

July
23 — Patton Junior High New Parent

Meeting, 5 p.m.
24 — On-site elementary and Patton

enrollment A-L 8:30 a.m. to 3 p.m.
25 — On-site elementary and Patton

enrollment M-Z 8:30 a.m. to 3 p.m.
30 — Step Up to Kindergarten

August
8 — Elementary new parent meeting, 3

p.m.
12 — Patton student orientations

(grades sixth through ninth), 9:30 a.m. to
noon

12 — Patton Know Your School, 9:30
a.m. to noon

12 — Elementary Know Your School, 1-
3:30 p.m.

13 — First day of school
13-22 Kindergarten half days
23 — Parent/Teacher Conferences, 8

a.m. to 3:30 p.m., no school
26 — Kindergarten full-day schedule

starts
30 — Staff professional development,

no school

September
2 — Labor Day, no school
6 — Early release
20 — Early release

October
4 — Early release
11 —Half day professional develop-

ment/half day grading, no school

14 — Columbus Day, no school
17 — Parent/Teacher Conferences, 8

a.m. to 7 p.m., no school
18 — Parent/Teacher Conferences, 8

a.m. to noon, no school
21 — Early release

November
1 — Early release
11 — Veterans Day, no school
15 — Early release
27-29 — Thanksgiving break, no school

December
6 — Early release
19 — Half day of school/half day of

grading, no pre-school

Dec. 20 to Jan. 3 — Winter Break, no
school

January
6 — Professional development, no

school
7 — Students return from Winter Break
10 — Early release
20 — Martin Luther King Jr. Day, no

school
24 — Early release
31 — Parent/Teacher Conferences, 8

a.m. to 3:30 p.m., no school

February
7 — Early release
17 — Presidents Day, no school
21 — Early release

March
7 — Early release
14 —Half day professional develop-

ment/half day grading, no school
17-21 — Spring Break, no school

April
4 — Early release
18 — No school

May
2 — Early release
15 — Patton ninth-grade graduation
16 —Half day professional develop-

ment/half day grading, no school
23 — Last day of school for students;

half-day school; no pre-school
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by Unifed School District 207

Documents Required for Enrollment
• Proof of Residency form, provided by housing

office upon arrival.
• Birth certificate for preschool, kindergarten

and first grade.
• Immunization record.
• Completed physical forms.
Physicals are required for students new to

Kansas schools and age 8 or younger; seventh
through ninth-grade students participating in
sports/cheerleading. Note: sports physicals are not
be taken earlier than May 1.

• Report card from the sending school.
• Special Education/504 records, if applicable.

Age Requirements for School Entry
(Kansas State Law)

• Kindergarten: Must be 5 years old on or before
Aug. 31 of the school year.

• First grade: Must be 6 years old on or before
Aug. 31 of the school year.

Preschool Program Requirements
Note for pre-kindergarten through ninth-grade ac-

tive-duty resident rarents/guardians: If you have ob-
tained or are anticipating gaining proof of on-post
residency, there are three steps to our enrollment
process. If you have any difficulty or questions about
any of the steps listed below, contact Birgitta Freeman
at the USD 207 Board Office, 913-651-7373. Those
waiting on a local address can still apply.

• The family must maintain residency on Fort
Leavenworth or be employed full-time by USD 207
for the entire academic year.

• A Proof of Residency form, provided by the
housing office upon arrival, must be submitted to
complete enrollment.

• Both 3-year-old and 4-year-old preschool pro-
grams operate on a half-day schedule and have set
capacities.

• If classes are at capacity in your neighborhood
school when enrollment is completed, you may be
offered placement in another elementary building
or be placed on a waiting list until an opening oc-
curs.

• 3-year-old preschool: Child must turn 3 on or
before Aug. 31, 2024.

• 4-year-old preschool: Child must turn 4 on or
before Aug. 31, 2024.

• Students eligible for Kindergarten will not be
eligible for preschool.

• Transportation to and from preschool pro-
grams must be provided by the parent/guardian.

• The parent/guardian is responsible for walk-
ing preschool students to/from the school building.

• If, at any time during the school year, a parent
or person acting as a parent of a resident pre-
kindergarten student moves off-post, the pre-
kindergarten student is no longer eligible for
continued pre-kindergarten attendance and will be
dis-enrolled. (USD 207 Board of Education Enroll-
ment Policy, JBC)

Enrollment Steps (Resident, K-9)
1. ONLINE - Complete the “New Student En-

rollment: Account Request” at
https://www.usd207.org/apps/pages/index.jsp?uRE
C_ID=2775983&type=d&pREC_ID=2305320
(Click on “I am enrolling a new student”)  to re-
ceive an e-mail with user ID and password.

2. ONLINE - The Online Enrollment Applica-
tion link will be in the e-mail.

3. ONSITE - Provide a signed Proof of On-Post
Residency form from Fort Leavenworth Frontier
Heritage Communities to the USD 207 Board Of-
fice.

Enrollment Process
(Non-Resident, K-9) 

1. Refer to the USD 207 Enrollment Policy at
h t t p s : / / g o . b o a r d d o c s . c o m / k s / u s d 2 0 7 /
Board.nsf/goto?open&id=8X2M44590175 to de-
termine if your family is eligible to request enroll-
ment at USD 207.

2. If your family meets the enrollment require-
ments, complete the New Non-Resident Enroll-
ment form and submit to Birgitta Freeman at the
USD 207 Board Office, 207 Education Way, or e-
mail bfreeman@usd207.org. 

3. Complete the “New Student Enrollment: Ac-
count Request” to receive an e-mail with user ID
and password.

4. The Online Enrollment Application link will
be sent in the email.

• Families will be notified via phone in July fol-
lowing onsite resident student enrollment.

• Note: Non-resident students are not eligible to
attend USD 207 3-year-old and 4-year-old pre-
school programs.

High School Enrollment (10th-12th)
• Residents of Fort Leavenworth are zoned to at-

tend Leavenworth High School in USD 453 for
grades 10-12.

• USD 207 provides transportation to and from
Leavenworth High School for students in grades
10-12 at no cost. Students attending ninth grade at
Leavenworth High School are provided transporta-
tion for a fee.

• Visit https://www.usd453.org/families/enroll
for Leavenworth High School enrollment informa-
tion.

School Hours
Elementary Schools
8 a.m. to 3:20 p.m.

Patton Junior High
School

7:40 a.m. to 3 p.m.

Pre-School Morning
Class

8-11 a.m.
Pre-School Afternoon

Class
12:20-3:20 p.m. 

Early Dismissal
Release Times

Elementary
1:30 p.m.

Patton
1 p.m.

Pre-School Morning
10 a.m.

Pre-School Afternoon
2:20 p.m.

Enrollment
at a glance

Virtual school tours
Families will have the opportunity to explore in-person during the

scheduled Elementary and Patton Know Your School events, but they can
take a virtual school tour anytime.

Be sure to check the Elementary School Assignment By Street and Pat-
ton Bus or Walking By Street lists at https://usd207.edliotest.com/2024-
2025%20SY%20-%20USD%20207%20Schools-Villages-Streets%20and%
20Busing%20or%20Walking.pdf  to see which elementary your child will
attend and if bus transportation is available based on your address.

Bradley Elementary https://bradley.usd207.org

Eisenhower Elementary https://eisenhower.usd207.org

MacArthur Elementary https://macarthur.usd207. org

Patton Junior High https://patton.usd207.org/
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Fourth-grader Bryson Klutse and his mom Brandy Moore-Klutse,
and fourth-grader Isaac Grant and his dad Capt. Alan Grant, Com-
mand and General Staff Officer Course student, foreground, work
on Boggle word builders, forming words from touching letters on a
grid, during the Unified School District 207’s Project Family Night,
which highlighted the use of Department of Defense Education Ac-
tivity grants at many interactive learning activity stations, Nov. 9,
2023, at Eisenhower Elementary School.

USD 207



BE ALL YOU CAN BE DOESN’T 
END AFTER YOU SERVE.
Army personnel bring a hard-earned skillset to the  
workforce. Leadership, discipline, teamwork, problem-solving. 
These qualities are an asset to a wide variety of trades working 
with dozens of different EMCOR companies. Looking for  
a post-military career? Look to us.

Where good work is
VALUED
RESPECTED
REWARDED

SCAN 
FOR 
JOBS

SAMC inducts 2 new members

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Guest speaker retired Command Sgt. Maj. James Barrett congratulates Sergeant
Audie Murphy Club inductees Staff Sgt. Kendell Riley and Staff Sgt. Richard
Hauck during the induction ceremony for the Lamp Chapter of SAMC July 10 in
Grant Auditorium.

ABOVE: Combined Arms
Center Command Sgt.
Maj. Stephen Helton,
left, guest speaker re-
tired Command Sgt. Maj.
James Barrett and Ser-
geant Audie Murphy
Club President Master
Sgt. Jackie Lord, right,
welcome the newest
SAMC inductees, Staff
Sgt. Kendell Riley and
Staff Sgt. Richard
Hauck, during the SAMC
induction ceremony July
10 in Grant Auditorium.
RIGHT: Judy Bauer, pres-
ident of the Henry Leav-
enworth Chapter of the
Association of the U.S.
Army, presents uniform
certificates to Riley and
Hauck.
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Sergeant Audie Murphy Club inductees Staff Sgt. Kendell Riley, Headquarters and Headquarters Company, U.S. Disciplinary Barracks Battalion (Corrections), Army
Corrections Brigade, and Staff Sgt. Richard Hauck, B Company, USDB Battalion, ACB, are joined by other NCOs present to recite the NCO Creed during the SAMC
induction ceremony July 10 in Grant Auditorium.



ACB change of command (continued from Page A1)
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think and act. He not only provided good ideas and well-
articulated briefs, but Kevin also coordinated end, ways
and means to achieve desired goals. Many of you had to
work longer than normal hours, do more than the usual
work, and maintain a greater capacity of resilience and re-
straint — those were not without cause.”

Albrycth said Payne acted on manning challenges, en-
vironmental improvements for workers and inmates, and
helping ensure that discharged inmates become better
members of society.

“Now, we have (inmates) who have collectively earned
68 college degrees including nine masters, 81 Department
of Labor apprenticeship certifications, 191 graduates from
rehabilitative treatment groups of different offenses, and
168 rehabilitative workshop graduates,” Albrycth said. “His
work, and your work, all have done something to make this
organization and the work done here better. Kevin’s phi-
losophy of improving the system to keep them out of the
system helps contribute to low recidivism and maintain-
ing our reputation to America.”

Albrycth recognized several leaders in attendance who
have helped and influenced Payne during his career. She
also reflected on the loss of Capt. Alex W. Northrup, com-
mander of Company B, USDB Battalion (Corrections),
Army Corrections Brigade, who died Oct. 26, 2023, after
being injured when his motorcycle was struck by a car Oct.
23.

“Let’s not forget our beloved Captain Alex Northrup.
Nine months ago, Colonel Payne led our Griffin family
during your most difficult and challenging time,” she said.
“On behalf of the ACC team, thank you Colonel Payne for
being there for his wife, Mrs. Jessica Northrup, and his fam-
ily. We know his memory and legacy lives in our hearts and
admirably in the Captain Alex Northrup Iron Griffin
Award.”

Payne also recognized influential leaders in attendance,
including retired Col. Pat Williams and retired Col.
Dwayne Wagner, whom he said impacted his life as a sol-
dier, officer and man with their leadership, mentorship,
empowerment, and agreed that handling crisis and bring-
ing the team together following Northrup’s death was one
of the things that has happened over the past two years that
should be mentioned. 

He also listed the inactivation of the 15th Military Po-
lice Brigade and activation of ACB; transition from MTOE
(Modified Table of Organization and Equipment) to TDA
(Tables of Distribution and Allowances) to a Direct Re-
porting Unit; the USDB sesquicentennial anniversary; 313
reenlistments and extensions; the 100 percent scores by
both the U.S. Disciplinary Barracks and Midwest Joint Re-
gional Correctional Facility on their American Correc-
tional Association triennial reaccreditation in 2024;
establishment of the Army Wellness Program, which he
said has become the model for all of ACC; and more, as
important events.

“Although a few of the aforementioned inflection points
added volatility and uncertainty to the corrections envi-
ronment, what is constant is the character and competence
of the soldiers and civilians on the staff,” Payne said. “They
are the heroes of this mission, and the soldier-civilian syn-
ergy is clearly evident. It is truly a joy to witness it every
day, for they successfully answer the call 24-7/365 to en-
sure the safety, custody, control and rehabilitation of our
inmates.”

Payne said that during his time as ACB commander, he
has drawn conclusions about the quality of the team, the
resilience and professionalism of the unit’s soldiers, and the
integration of 31B military occupational specialty soldiers
joining the mission with 31E corrections/detention spe-
cialists to help with manning challenges.

“Operations amongst the team of officers, soldiers and
Army civilian professionals is at the highest level I have ex-
perienced in my career,” he said. “Our soldiers possess in-
credible resilience and exceptional interpersonal skills in
dealing with an inmate population that exercises world
class manipulation on a daily basis… 31Es and 31Bs con-
tinue to excel in the mission at the center of corrections
excellence.”

Payne said the brigade was faced with a significant
shortage of corrections specialists in September 2022 and
had to act to avoid a year of 12-hour shifts that would have
meant significant or complete reduction in vocational pro-
grams, increased risk to the installation and surrounding
area, inmate population climate degradation, and soldier
burnout.

“We took action and communicated our analysis to the
ACC and (Office of the Provost Marshal General) staffs,
and I personally briefed the deputy commandant at (U.S.
Army Military Police School) early in the process,” he said.
“The risk level decreased and the quality of life improved
for our soldiers, families and inmates. The 31Bs have per-
formed brilliantly, are fully integrated members of our
team, and we see no degradation in our daily operations.”

Albrycth said Payne epitomizes the duty, justice and loy-
alty of the unit’s motto, and has left a first-class, profes-
sional organization for Curtis.

“This brilliant leader began his military service in 1997,
and in 2001, he made the wise decision to complete his en-
listment with the U.S. Marine Corps to earn his commis-
sion through the Army ROTC as a military police officer —
the best decision in his life and the we’re thankful for it,”
she said.

Curtis, whose previous assignment was as assistant
deputy chief of staff G34 provost marshal/protection,
Forces Command, at Fort Liberty, North Carolina, said that
as that new Marine nearly 26 years ago, he never envisioned
being a colonel taking command of an Army brigade.

“Command is the highest honor and highest calling of
an officer in our Army, and we are privileged to command
where the Army asks us, but I am sincerely honored to be
a part of this team once more,” Curtis said. “Although the
mission of incarcerating and rehabilitating our military
prisoners is often overlooked or taken for granted by our
community, it is absolutely vital for society. This mission is
truthfully the culmination of both our military law en-
forcement and military justice systems. It ensures the ap-

propriate administration of lawful punishment, the
restoration of justice for victims, and the safety and secu-
rity of not only inmates and staff, but likewise our com-
munities.”

Albrycth said Curtis performs his duties with integrity,
loyalty and honesty and promotes the highest standards of
soldier performance and professionalism by personal ex-
ample.

“He has my confidence and trust, and he will surely earn
yours,” she said. “I know you will ensure this mighty

brigade continues to lead the way transforming and per-
fecting excellence. I know your command will continue to
unite this organization with the common merit to accom-
plish the mission with respect and that each Griffin mem-
ber does a job well done.

“And because you are a part of the great force in the
world, you do not bare this mission alone. There are many
people here to welcome you into this position and will
make themselves available to you, including me. The Army
Corrections Brigade remains in good hands.”

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Deputy ACB Commander Lt. Col. Dustin Longfellow, Army Corrections Command Commander Brig. Gen. Sarah
Albrycth, outgoing Army Corrections Brigade Commander Col. Kevin Payne and incoming ACB Commander
Col. Douglas Curtis salute the colors as they pass the ACB Color Guard while inspecting troops during the ACB
change of command ceremony July 12 on Main Parade.

Color Guard members Pfc. Marcelo Dias, Sgt. Nico-
laus Nauerz, Staff Sgt. Ryan Bowe and Spc. Luz
Gutierrez, all of Headquarters and Headquarters
Company, Midwest Joint Regional Correctional Facil-
ity Battalion (Corrections), post the colors and Army
Corrections Brigade Command Sgt. Maj. Joshua Kre-
itzer salutes during the ACB change of command cer-
emony July 12 on Main Parade.

Outgoing Army Corrections Brigade Commander Col.
Kevin Payne, ABOVE, and incoming ACB Commander
Col. Douglas Curtis, BELOW, deliver remarks during
the ACB change of command ceremony July 12 on
Main Parade.

Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Incoming ACB Commander Col. Douglas Curtis, joined by his wife Kelly and children Ella and Lance, watches
Army Corrections Brigade troops conduct Pass in Review during his change of command ceremony with out-
going ACB Commander Col. Kevin Payne July 12 on Main Parade.
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by Tisha Swart-Entwistle/Combined Arms Center-
Training Public Affairs Officer

U.S. Army TRADOC (Training and
Doctrine Command) Proponent Office-
Synthetic Training Environment (TPO-
STE) farewelled Col. Jason West and
welcomed Col. Philip Buswell during a
change of charter ceremony July 11 at the
National Simulation Center's Combined
Arms Center-Training Innovation Facility
at Fort Leavenworth. CAC-T Deputy Ed-

ward Bohnemann hosted the event. 
TPO-STE is one of CAC-T's subordi-

nate organizations under the National Sim-
ulation Center.

West will be assuming responsibility as
the director of the Cross Functional Team-
Synthetic Training Environment in Or-
lando, Florida.

Buswell comes to TPO-STE from Spe-
cial Operations Command Africa, where he
served as the director of Strategy, Engage-
ments and Plans.

Photo by Tisha Swart-Entwistle/Combined Arms Center-Training Public Affairs Officer

Incoming TRADOC Proponent Office-Synthetic Training Environment Director Col.
Philip Buswell, Combined Arms Center-Training Deputy Edward Bohnemann and
outgoing TPO-STE Director Col. Jason West stand at attention during the TPO-
STE change of charter ceremony July 11 at the Combined Arms Center-Training In-
novation Facility.

New leader welcomed
at CAC-T’s TPO-STE
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Pet of the Week

Odin (aka Odie) is a male husky mix available for
adoption at the Fort Leavenworth Stray Facility.

Neuter surgery, vaccinations to date and microchip-
ping are included in his adoption fee.

The Fort Leavenworth Stray Facility at 510 Organ Ave.
is open 11 a.m. to 4 p.m. Monday, Wednesday and Fri-
day, and by appointment for pre-approved adopters.

See www.FLSF.petfinder.com or call 913-684-4939
for more information. E-mail fortleavenworthstray-
facility@gmail.com for an adoption application.

Volunteers are needed to help cover pet care shifts,
walk dogs, clean kennels and more. Foster homes for
adoptable pets are also needed. To apply to volun-
teer with the Fort Leavenworth Stray Facility, enter
ZIP code 66027, then search for “stray animal facil-
ity” at https://vmis.armyfamilywebportal.com/.

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp
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The Schools of Knowledge, Inspiration, Exploration
and Skills (SKIES): Unlimited offers classes in dance,
music, gymnastics, theater and more. For more infor-
mation, visit https://leavenworth.armymwr.com/
programs/skies-unlimited. Download the summer
catalog of available classes at https://leaven-
worth.armymwr.com/application/files/2217/1258/9
294/SKIESUnlimited_2024_Summer_Catalog.pdf

TEEN

HARROLD YOUTH CENTER
45 Biddle Blvd.

Fort Leavenworth, KS
(913) 684-5118

HOURS OF OPERATION

SUMMER CAMP HOURS
6 a.m.- 6 p.m.

SUMMER OFFICE HOURS
Monday-Friday 7 a.m.-6 p.m.

OPEN RECREATION 
�on - �h�r 1 ���� - 6 ����

�ri�a� 1 ���� - � ����
Sat 2 ����- 8 ����

For more information on Teen 
Programs please

call Youth Services:

Youth Administration Office
684-5131

Harrold Youth Center 
684-5118

Youth Services Director 
Michelle Eastburn

684-5115

�o�th Ser�ices 
�ssistant �irector

�ileen Lane
684-5126

Youth Sports Department
684-7525 or 684-7526

SKIES Unlimited
684-3207

Call Parent Central for 
Appointment 

684-5138

Summer 
Adventure     
2024
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Vacation Bible School
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Rod & Gun Club



The Stonghold Food Pantry Pack the Backpack event is returning this year with the support of American Le-
gion Auxiliary - Kansas Unit 370.
Stronghold is dedicated to supporting military families by easing the burden of food insecurity by providing
groceries and basic necessities whenever and wherever needed.
The summer season (PCS season) can be chaotic and costly for military families. In the month of August,
Stronghold will also be providing back-to-school supplies.
This event is tailored to meet the specific grade-level needs of every military individual, from kindergarten
and beyond. Elementary school through high school supplies will be offered, from watercolors to headphones,
wide-ruled to college-ruled paper.
Join Stronghold from 10 a.m. to noon Aug. 7 in the conference room at 655 Biddle Boulevard to Pack the
Backpack.
Registration, a military ID and attendance are required for participation. Register at https://www.strong-
holdfoodpantry.org/event-details/pack-the-backpack-2.
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https://www.armyupress.army.mil/DePuy-Writing-Competition/

GUIDE TO FORT LEAVENWORTH

DAILY BUGLE CALLS

REVEILLE
6:30 a.m.

RETREAT
5:00 p.m.

TAPS
9:00 p.m. (Weeknights)

Service members were taught their first day in 
uniform what to do when these bugle calls sound. 
They face the flag — or toward the music if the flag 
is not visible — come to attention and render the 
hand salute for “Reveille” and “To the Colors.” 

Service members not in uniform, civilians and 
family members should face the flag or music, 
remove any headgear and hold their right hand 
over the heart until the last note ends. Veterans 
and service members in civilian clothes also have 
the option to render the hand salute.

Drivers hearing the calls should pull over and stop, 
exit their vehicle safely and render the suitable 
honors. Because of safety concerns, drivers on 
Fort Leavenworth’s Grant Avenue should stop and 
remain in their vehicles until the last note of the 
bugle call ends.
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Munson Army Health Center Public Affairs

Munson Army Health Center’s base-
ment at 550 Pope Ave. is one of the des-
ignated tornado shelters on post.

If a tornado watch is activated after
duty hours, Medical Department Activ-
ity personnel will open the health cen-
ter for those needing shelter. The
building will remain open until all
watches or warnings are lifted.

Visit https://www.facebook.com/munson-
health/ for updates and information.

More than 50 years of service

Photo by Munson Army Health Center Public Affairs

Munson Army Health Center longtime employee Clifford Lovett, and his spouse Sue Cobb, are recognized dur-
ing a retirement celebration July 12 at the health center. MAHC Commander Col. Shane Mendenhall presented
the couple with certificates of appreciation in recognition of their service. Lovett is MAHC’s Primary Care
Medical Home group practice manager. He is retiring July 19 after more than 50 years of combined federal and
active-duty service. Working for Army Medicine and then the Defense Health Agency, Lovett began his federal
career at MAHC in 2001. While on active duty, he served as the health center’s senior enlisted leader.

Sports physicals are currently unavail-
able from MAHC at this time. While
MAHC has offered sports physicals as a
courtesy in previous years, the current
staffing cannot support the service at
this time without impacting access for
patients with acute and/or chronic
healthcare needs. Furthermore, MAHC
cannot refer patients to the network for
a sports physical, because sports physi-
cals are not a TRICARE-covered benefit.
MAHC providers may complete sports
physical paperwork in conjunction with
a TRICARE-covered physical, like a
school physical or routine physical; how-
ever, appointments for routine physicals
might be delayed, when medically ap-
propriate, until late summer/early fall
when additional providers will be on
board.

Munson Army Health Center is currently scheduling an additional round of school physicals required for en-
rollment in Kansas schools.
According to Kansas law, physicals are required for students 8 years old or younger who are NEW to Kansas
schools. School physicals are not required for students attending Missouri schools, only current proof of im-
munization, which is available from the MHS GENESIS Patient Portal or from MAHC’s patient administration
section.
Patients should call MAHC’s appointment line (913-684-6250) weekdays from 7 a.m. to 4 p.m. weekdays to
check appointment availability for a required school physical.
Be aware, routine physicals not required for enrollment may be delayed, when medically appropriate, until
late summer/early fall. Another round of school physicals will be announced later this summer.
Currently MAHC is not offering sports physicals for students who choose to participate in extracurricular ac-
tivities. Sports physicals on their own, are not a TRICARE-covered benefit, and instead have historically been
offered as a space-available service. Current staffing does not support the extra service without impacting
access for our patients with acute and/or chronic health care needs.
For more information on TRICARE-covered physicals, visit https://tricare.mil/CoveredServices/IsItCov-
ered/Physicals.


